

Faculty Senate Office Ashe Administration Building, #325 1252 Memorial Drive Coral Gables, FL 33146

facsen@miami.edu web site: www.miami.edu/fs P: 305-284-3721 F: 305-284-5515

MEMORANDUM

To:

Donna E. Shalala, President

From:

Richard L. Williamson

Chair, Faculty Senate

Date:

March 3, 2014

Subject: Faculty Senate Legislation #2013-28(B) – Extension of the Exception to Allow the

School of Nursing and Health Studies Faculty Members to Pursue Doctoral (DNP)

Studies in their own School

The Faculty Senate, at its February 26, 2014 meeting, adopted by majority with one abstention to approve the extension of the exception to allow the School of Nursing and Health Studies faculty members to pursue doctoral (DNP) studies in their own school for another five years.

Five years ago the Faculty Senate and the President approved for two schools or colleges an override to the policy that faculty from their own school or college cannot pursue degrees in their own school. In the Department of Physical Therapy (Miller School of Medicine) and Nursing and Health Studies, the existing policy created a problem since there was a shortage of eligible doctoral-trained personnel in these fields. The override was written with a five-year termination date. At the termination date, Physical Therapy faculty decided not to request a renewal, while Nursing and Health Studies did request a renewal. Upon recommendation from the General Welfare Committee, Nursing and Health Studies limited the program to faculty members who enroll in the DNP program only (not the PhD program), capping the enrollment to one faculty member per year, and stipulating that enrolled faculty members will not have DNP mentors to whom they directly report in their role as faculty.

The proposal is enclosed for your reference.

This legislation is now forwarded to you for your action.

RLW/am

Enclosure

cc: Thomas LeBlanc, Executive Vice President and Provost David Birnbach, Vice Provost, Faculty Affairs Nilda P. Peragallo, Dean, School of Nursing and Health Studies Victoria Mitrani, Presenter, School of Nursing and Health Studies Julie Barroso, Presenter, School of Nursing and Health Studies

APPROVED: DATE: April 2 2014

(President's Signature)

OFFICE OR INDIVIDUAL TO IMPLEMENT: DEAN PERAGALLO

EFFECTIVE DATE OF LEGISLATION: IMMEDIATELY

(if other than June 1 next following)

NOT APPROVED AND REFERRED TO:

REMARKS (IF NOT APPROVED):

(DNP) Studies in their own School

Faculty Senate Legislation #2013-28(B) – Extension of the Exception to Allow the School of Nursing and Health Studies Faculty Members to Pursue Doctoral

CAPSULE:

SONHS Faculty Members Enrolled in Doctoral Studies at the SONHS

On August 29, 2008, the Faculty Senate affirmed a proposal made by the School of Nursing and Health Studies (SONHS) and Department of Physical Therapy to allow masters prepared faculty to pursue doctoral studies at their home school/department. Among the provisions of the proposal was that the approval would expire after 5 years. As the expiration date has arrived, we wish to renew our request to enroll our faculty in doctoral studies in the SONHS.

The request to the Faculty Senate in 2008 was made in response to the national shortage of nursing faculty as well as evolving practice standards that advanced nursing practice should occur at the doctoral level. These national trends continue today (see attachment).

We wish to continue to use this initiative as a stream for advancing the preparation of our faculty. Peer institutions, such as Case Western Reserve University School of Nursing, who in the past maintained the policy that faculty do not obtain doctoral degrees in the school where they teach, have changed their position and do promote the offering of degrees and programs to faculty within the school. Duke University not only allows, but has encouraged all of their non-doctoral prepared faculty to enroll in Duke's DNP (Doctorate in Nursing Practice) program.

The SONHS has two doctoral programs, the PhD and DNP. At the SONHS, faculty members must have a doctoral degree to attain the rank of Assistant Professor (on the tenure, clinical or research track). Faculty members who do not have doctoral degrees, including those pursuing doctoral degrees, serve as lecturers. In 2008, the SONHS had 15 full time faculty members who did not have doctoral degrees; today, there are 7 full time faculty members who do not have doctoral degrees. Since 2008, 2 faculty members obtained doctoral degrees at other institutions. There are currently 2 faculty members pursuing doctoral degrees outside of the SONHS (1 at another institution and 1 at another UM school).

The table below lists faculty members (names redacted) who have enrolled in the SONHS DNP program since August, 2008. There have been no faculty members enrolled in the PhD program at SONHS. Since 2008, twelve members of the SONHS faculty have enrolled in the DNP program and all have completed or are due to complete the program within the expected timeframe of the program. All but two of those who have completed the program remain on the SONHS faculty as Assistant Professor of Clinical. Of note, eight of the faculty members who have enrolled in the DNP are minority (four Hispanic and four African American). Tuition for the faculty members listed below was supported in part by a grant from the Florman Family Foundation, through a scholarship program for nursing faculty to pursue doctoral degrees. Information about this grant can be found at https://www.miami.edu/index.php/news/releases/florman family foundation donates more than 200000/.

A proposal was made to the Faculty Senate to renew the program to allow enrollment of SONHS faculty in the doctoral studies at the SONHS. The General Welfare Committee (GWC) considered, and rejected, the proposal at their meeting in September, 2013. Upon the recommendation of the GWC that we revise the proposal with further constraints, and in consultation with the SONHS leadership team we propose the following:

- SONHS faculty members (Lecturers) may enroll in the DNP program at the SONHS (no faculty members will be considered for enrollment in the PhD program)
- There will be a cap of 1 faculty member newly enrolled in the DNP program per year
- Faculty members enrolled in the SONHS DNP program will not have DNP mentors (capstone chairs, practicum preceptors) to whom they directly report in their faculty role.

We believe that this more limited proposal addresses the concerns brought up at the September, 2013 GWC meeting. This program will continue to be useful to the SONHS in its quest to employ superior faculty who are

experts in the field and who can function more fully as teachers, researchers, and practitioners. The shortage of doctoral prepared faculty experienced by the SONHS reflects what is happening in the wider nursing arena. Unfortunately, in nursing we do not have access to a large pipeline of doctoral prepared persons in the discipline from whom we can choose for appointment. We are hopeful that by continuing to pay competitive salaries* and continuing to provide opportunities for our masters prepared faculty to advance, we can attract and retain high-caliber faculty to serve the educational needs of our students.

Faculty Member	Year Graduated	Current Appointment
Entering the DNP Program in 2008		
Faculty member 1	2009	Faculty at FIU
Faculty member 2	2009	Asst Prof of Clinical, SONHS
Entering the DNP Program in 2009		
Faculty member 3	2010	Asst Prof of Clinical, SONHS
Entering the DNP Program in 2010		
Faculty member 4	2011	Asst Prof of Clinical, SONHS
Entering the DNP Program in 2011		
Faculty member 5	2012	Asst Prof of Clinical, SONHS
Faculty member 6	2012	UMH; Adjunct Faculty, SONHS
Entering the DNP Program in 2012		
Faculty member 7	2012	Asst Prof of Clinical, SONHS
Faculty member 8	2012	Asst Prof of Clinical, SONHS
Faculty member 9	2013	Asst Prof of Clinical, SONHS
Entering the DNP Program in 2013		
Faculty member 10	2013	Senior Lecturer, SONHS
Entering the DNP Program in 2014		
Faculty member 11	2014 (expected)	Lecturer
Faculty member 12	2014 (expected)	Lecturer

^{*}Mean faculty salaries at SONHS as compared to the American Association of Colleges of Nursing (AACN) survey for 2012-2013 were 38% higher at the rank of professor, 24% higher at the rank of associate professor, and 15% higher at the rank of assistant professor.

3 of 5

Conferences | Webinars | Popular Topics | Media Relations | Career Link | Contact | Sitemap

American Association of Colleges of Russing

SEARCH AACN GO

ABOUT AACN

LEADING INITIATIVES

CCNE ACCREDITATION

GOVERNMENT AFFAIRS

MEMBERSHIP

MEDIA RELATIONS

Home / Media Relations / Fact Sheets / Nursing Faculty Shortage

Nursing Faculty Shortage News Releases Share | Spokesperson Bios **AACN News Watch**

Faculty shortages at nursing schools across the country are limiting student capacity at a time when the need for nurses continues to grow. Budget constraints, an aging faculty, and increasing job competition from clinical sites have contributed to this emerging crisis.

| Download PDF version |

To minimize the impact of faculty shortages on the nation's nursing shortage, the American Association of Colleges of Nursing (AACN) is leveraging its resources to secure federal funding for faculty development programs, collect data on faculty vacancy rates, identify strategies to address the shortage, and focus media attention on this important issue.

Fact Sheets SCOPE OF THE NURSING FACULTY SHORTAGE

Talking Points **Nursing Shortage**

Resources

Newsletter Subscriptions

Position

Statements

White Papers

According to AACN's report on 2012-2013 Enrollment and Graduations in Baccalaureate and Graduate Programs in Nursing, U.S. nursing schools turned away 79,659 qualified applicants from baccalaureate and graduate nursing programs in 2012 due to an insufficient number of faculty, clinical sites, classroom space, clinical preceptors, and budget constraints. Almost two thirds of the nursing schools responding to the survey pointed to faculty shortages as a reason for not accepting all qualified applicants into entry-level baccalaureate programs.

According to a Special Survey on Vacant Faculty Positions released by AACN in October 2013, a total of 1,358 faculty vacancies were identified in a survey of 662 nursing schools with baccalaureate and/or graduate programs across the country (79.7% response rate). Besides the vacancies, schools cited the need to create an additional 98 faculty positions to accommodate student demand. The data show a national nurse faculty vacancy rate of 8.3%. Most of the vacancies (86.9%) were faculty positions requiring or preferring a doctoral degree. The top reasons cited by schools having difficulty finding faculty were a limited pool of doctorally prepared faculty (31.0%) and noncompetitive salaries compared to positions in the practice arena (28.4%).

Worsening faculty shortages in academic health centers are threatening the nation's health professions educational infrastructure, according to a report by the Association of Academic Health Centers released in July 2007. Survey data show that 94% of academic health center CEOs believe that faculty shortages are a problem in at least one health professions school, and 69% think that these shortages are a problem for the entire institution. The majority of CEOs identified the shortage of nurse faculty as the most severe followed by allied health, pharmacy and medicine.

According to a study released by the Southern Regional Education Board (SREB) in February 2002, a serious shortage of nurse faculty was documented in all 16 SREB states and the District of Columbia. Survey findings show that the combination of faculty vacancies (432) and newly budgeted positions (350) points to a 12% shortfall in the number of nurse educators needed. Unfilled faculty positions, resignations, projected retirements, and the shortage of students being prepared for the faculty role pose a threat to the nursing workforce over the next five years.

FACTORS CONTRIBUTING TO THE FACULTY SHORTAGE

Faculty age continues to climb, narrowing the number of productive years nurse educators can teach.

According to AACN's report on 2012-2013 Salaries of Instructional and Administrative Nursing Faculty in Baccalaureate and Graduate Programs in Nursing, the average ages of doctorally-prepared nurse faculty holding the ranks of professor, associate professor, and assistant professor were 61.3, 57.7, and 51.5 years, respectively. For master's degree-prepared nurse faculty, the average ages for professors, associate professors, and assistant

4 of 5

professors were 57.2, 56.8 and 51.2 years, respectively.

A wave of faculty retirements is expected across the US over the next decade.

According to an article published in the March/April 2002 issue of *Nursing Outlook* titled *The Shortage of Doctorally Prepared Nursing Faculty: A Dire Situation*, the average age of nurse faculty at retirement is 62.5 years. With the average age of doctorally-prepared faculty currently 53.5 years, a wave of retirements is expected within the next ten years. In fact, the authors project that between 200 and 300 doctorally-prepared faculty will be eligible for retirement each year from 2003 through 2012, and between 220-280 master's-prepared nurse faculty will be eligible for retirement between 2012 and 2018.

According to the report Oregon's Nursing Shortage: A Public Health Crisis in the Making prepared by the Northwest Health Foundation in April 2001, 41% of the faculty in baccalaureate and higher degree programs in Oregon are projected to retire by 2005 with an additional 46% projected to retire by 2010. In associate degree programs, 24% are expected to retire by 2005 with an additional 33% retiring by 2010. This retirement pattern will likely be experienced in other parts of the country as well.

Higher compensation in clinical and private-sector settings is luring current and potential nurse educators away from teaching.

According to the American Academy of Nurse Practitioners, the average salary of a nurse practitioner, across settings and specialties, is \$94,050. By contrast, AACN reported in March 2013 that master's prepared faculty earned an annual average salary of \$80,690.

http://nurse-practitioners.advanceweb.com and http://www.aacn.nche.edu/research-data

Master's and doctoral programs in nursing are not producing a large enough pool of potential nurse educators to meet the demand.

Efforts to expand the nurse educator population are frustrated by the fact that thousands of qualified applicants to graduate nursing programs are turned away each year. In 2012, AACN found that 13,311 qualified applicants were turned away from master's programs, and 1,348 qualified applicants were turned away from doctoral programs. The primary reason for not accepting all qualified students was a shortage of faculty.

STRATEGIES TO ADDRESS THE FACULTY SHORTAGE

Many statewide initiatives are underway to address both the shortage of RNs and nurse educators. For example, in January 2014, The University of Wisconsin (UW) announced the \$3.2 million Nurses for Wisconsin initiative — funded through a UW System Economic Development Incentive Grant — to provide fellowships and loan forgiveness for future nurse faculty who agree to teach in the state after graduation. This program was launched in response to projections that Wisconsin could see a shortage of 20,000 nurses by 2035. For a sampling of other state-based initiatives, see www.aacn.nche.edu/media-relations/partnerships-grants.

In October 2012, the Jonas Center for Nursing Excellence announced that its Jonas Nurse Leaders Scholar Program has expanded nationally and now provides funding and support to 198 doctoral nursing students in 87 schools across the US, making it one of the largest programs addressing the nation's dire shortage of doctorally prepared nursing faculty. AACN has worked with the Jonas Center to facilitate this program's expansion to all 50 states and is administering the program for the new cohort of scholars that includes both PhD and DNP students. www.jonascenter.org/program-areas/jonas-nurse-leaders-scholars

Released in June 2012, the Nurse Faculty Query - NuFAQs - is a web-based tool that helps users explore the workload, job characteristics, and attitudes toward work-life among full-time nurse faculty in the U.S. NuFAQs reports on responses to the National Survey of Nurse Faculty - conducted by the Center for State Health Policy at Rutgers University - from a nationally representative sample of all full-time faculty members teaching in nursing schools that offer at least one degree program that prepares graduates to sit for the NCLEX examination. To access NuFAQs, see http://evaluatinginnovationsinnursing.org/nufaqs-nurse-faculty-data-query.

In September 2010, AACN announced the expansion of NursingCAS, the nation's centralized application service for RN programs, to include graduate nursing programs. One of the primary reasons for launching NursingCAS was to ensure that all vacant seats in schools of nursing are filled to better meet the need for RNs, APRNs, and nurse faculty. In 2012, more than 14,000 vacant seats were identified in master's and doctoral nursing programs alone. NursingCAS provides a mechanism to fill these seats and maximize the educational capacity of schools of nursing. See http://www.aacn.nche.edu/news/articles/2010/nursingcas.

In July 2010, the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation (RWJF) released its Charting Nursing's Future newsletter focused on "Expanding America's Capacity to Educate Nurses: Diverse, State-Level Partnerships Are Creating Promising Models and Results." This policy brief describes the capacity innovations of 12 partnerships that are effectively addressing the nursing and nurse faculty shortages. Among the policy recommendations advanced in this brief are requiring all new nurses to complete a BSN program within 10 years of licensure and enhancing the pipeline into baccalaureate and graduate nursing programs. See www.rwjf.org/files/research/20100608cnf.pdf

In the July/August 2009 Health Affairs, Dr. Linda Aiken and colleagues call for adapting federal funding mechanisms (i.e. Title VIII and Medicare) to focus on preparing more nurses at the baccalaureate and higher degree levels. This policy emphasis is needed to adequately address the growing need for faculty and nurses to serve in primary care and other advanced practice roles. The researchers reported that new nurses prepared in BSN programs are significantly more likely to complete the graduate level education needed to fill nursing positions where job growth is expected to be the greatest.

In the November/December 2008 issue of Nursing Outlook, Dr. Janet Allan and Jillian Aldebron assess a variety

2/26/14 FS agenda 5 of 5

of efforts underway nationwide to alleviate the nursing faculty shortage, a primary driver of the larger nursing shortage. In the article, titled A Systematic Assessment of Strategies to Address the Nursing Faculty Shortage, U.S., the authors highlight the most promising strategies in four domains - advocacy, educational partnerships, academic innovation, and external funding - and identify exemplars that are sustainable, and replicable.

In February 2008, AACN and the Johnson & Johnson Campaign for Nursing's Future announced the first scholarship recipients for the newly created Minority Nurse Faculty Scholars program. Created to address the nation's shortage of nurse educators and the need to diversify the faculty population, this program provide financial support to graduate nursing students from minority backgrounds who agree to teach in a school of nursing after graduation.

In February 2008, AACN held its annual inaugural Faculty Development Conference in Nashville, TN aimed at helping nurses transition to faculty roles in baccalaureate and higher degree programs. More than 250 new and future faculty attended this event titled "Transforming Learning, Transforming People." AACN plans to repeat this program in 2009.

In February 2006, AACN and the California Endowment launched a scholarship and mentorship program to increase the number of minority nursing faculty in California. Through this program, nursing students from underrepresented backgrounds are eligible to receive up to \$18,000 in funding support to complete a graduate nursing degree. In exchange, students engage in leadership development activities and commit to teaching in a California nursing school after graduation. See http://www.aacn.nche.edu/students/scholarships/minority.

In August 2005, the U.S. Secretary of Education designated nursing as an "area of national need" for the first time under the Graduate Assistance in Areas of National Need (GAANN) program. As a result of this AACN led lobbying effort, a new funding stream for PhD programs in nursing was created. In April 2006, \$2.4 million in grant funding through the GAANN programs was awarded to 14 schools of nursing.

In June 2005, AACN published an updated white paper titled Faculty Shortages in Baccalaureate and Graduate Nursing Programs: Scope of the Problem and Strategies for Expanding the Supply. This publication summarizes the faculty shortage issue, identifies factors contributing to the shortfall, and advances strategies for expanding the current and future pool of nursing faculty. The white paper includes an appendix with examples of successful strategies to address the faculty shortage suggested by schools at an AACN 2003 Hot Issues Conference.

Last Update: January 21, 2014

CONTACT

Robert Rosseter (202) 463-6930, x231 rrosseter@aacn.nche.edu

> Copyright © 2014 American Association of Colleges of Nursing All rights reserved

American Association of Colleges of Nursing One Dupont Circle, NW Suite 530 Washington, DC 20036 Phone: (202) 463-6930 Fax: (202) 785-8320